BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 14 November 2016
	


	Present

	Cllr D Spear in the Chair, E Spear, Lucas, Mrs Wellstead, Parsons, De Groot, Mrs Chesters, Bennett, Bonds, Lord and Bunyard.
T Lovell (Parish Clerk).


	175/2016/17
	Apologies


	Received from Cllr Chugg.


	176/2016/17
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	The Chairman informed Members that the Remembrance Service held in Braunton yesterday (Sunday 13 November) went well and he thanked those who had attended.

	177/2016/17
	Declarations of Interest


	Cllr Mrs Wellstead declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Minute Ref: 183/2016/17 (j), as she is the Parish Council’s representative on the North Devon Environmental Trust.


	178/2016/17 
	Request for Dispensation


	None received.

	179/2016/17
	Minutes


	(a)   RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 12 October 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.

(b) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Additional Council meeting held on 24 October 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record, subject to Minute Ref: 165/2016/17, ‘Marsh Drainage Board’ being changed to ‘Marsh Inspectors’.

(N/C)



	180/2016/17
	Police Representation
	The Chair welcomed PC Chris Manuel. 
PC Manuel reported that the crime statistics over the past couple of months had slightly increased compared with last year’s figures.

Criminal damage - 17 reports received, compared with 8 last year.  Violence causing injury had decreased, vehicular theft and burglary had stayed the same.
There has been a minor spat of graffiti in the village but this appears to have stopped now.  A culprit has been caught and the police are looking at using restoration behaviour to get the culprit to clean the areas affected by graffiti. 

Cllr Lucas expressed his concern regarding youths skateboarding in the street at night.  Skateboarders do not have any lights and he is worried that they are a danger to themselves and pedestrians.  He also expressed his concern regarding motorists speeding in the village and disturbing the peace with loud exhaust pipes.  PC Manuel explained that the police discourage skateboarders from using the roads and direct them to the purpose built skate bowl in Braunton.
Members also expressed concerns regarding conflicts between cyclists and pedestrians on the Tarka Trail.  Cyclists can approach pedestrians at speed especially on bends.  It was suggested that improved signage to encourage cyclists to use their warning bell to make pedestrians aware that they are approaching would help to resolve this matter.

The police have no objection to the Christmas Market being held in Braunton 3 December.  There will be 2 police officers on duty.

PC Manuel reported that the internal alterations and building works at the Police Station are in progress and due to be completed early in the new year.

The Chair thanked PC Manuel for his report.


	181/2016/17
	Finance
	(a) RESOLVED: That the cheques on the schedule be approved and drawn in the total sum of £8,615.23
(b)   RESOLVED: That the statement of accounts for October 2016 be noted.

(N/C)



	182/2016/17
	Action Sheet
	RESOLVED: That the Action Plan be received and noted, attached.


	183/2016/17
	Planning
	The Chairman requested the Lead Member of Planning Cllr Mrs Wellstead, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet. 


	184/2016/17

	Report from Devon County Councillor


	Devon County Cllr Chugg tabled her report at the meeting, attached as Appendix A.

	185/2016/17
	Report from North Devon District Councillors

	There were no reports received from the district councillors.


	186/2016/17

	Braunton Flood Update

	The Council considered an update received from John Galt, Flood Risk Project Engineer at Devon County Council.  The Devon County Council cabinet have approved £540k funding to support the works. The £540k figure actually includes spending to date on the scheme, the physical improvement works has been estimated to be in the region of £350k. 

The Vivian Moon Community Centre has been booked for Monday the 28th of November when Devon County Council and their consultants Jacobs will be holding a public drop in meeting between 12 p.m. and 7 p.m.  A letter drop will happen this week to inform residents and local businesses of the event and the works in general.

The County Council have a contractor MacPlant, with the final design currently being developed with the proposed start date being the 9th of January. The County are aware of the impact the works will have locally and have programmed them in for this time of year to attempt to minimise the disruption to all involved. They will endeavour to reduce the time that the highway is closed, although the safety of the operatives and the public is essential, especially when working in such a constrained site with the high number of underground services that will have to be avoided during construction.
RESOLVED: That the update be noted.

(N/C)



	187/2016/17

	RMB Chivenor
	The Chairman expressed his concern following the decision by the Ministry of Defence (MOD) to review military bases in the South West and its announcement that, the Chivenor base would be closed by 2027.  The base is currently home to the 24 Commando Royal Engineers Regiment and the Royal Marines Commando Logistics Regiment. The proposal to close the Chivenor base seems irrational in the current political and world climate. 

RESOLVED: That the Parish Council reiterates its support for the continuation of Chivenor as a military base in North Devon and writes to the Defence Secretary expressing the following concerns: 

· We note that the MOD may wish to rationalise its estate from time to time but on what basis have they chosen to close Chivenor?  It is modern, flexible and cheap to run (low wage area) compared to many others throughout the UK.

· It will leave an annual multi-million pound hole in our economy.  What impact assessments have the MOD (or Her Majesty’s Government) done about the chosen sites? Cramped barracks in city centres will be easily back filled in their local economies.

· The eleven year ‘blight’ may allow some thinking about what comes next on the site, but it will be a dark cloud hanging over it.  If some of it is going to be housing we need to know as soon as possible, so it can begin to alleviate pressure to allow building elsewhere.

· We need to know about ownership and whether it will revert in part to owners from whom it may have been requisitioned.  In that case they will have their own views and expectations and it may not be quite the ‘public asset’ it is now.

(N/C)


	188/2016/17

	Management of Ash Tree at Mowstead

	The Council considered letters received from the occupants of number 40 and 41 Cavie Road, regarding the size and location of an Ash tree in the Mowstead Play Area, adjacent to their rear gardens.  The residents had expressed the following concerns:
· The Ash tree is leaning heavily towards their rear garden boundaries. The reason for the tree leaning is due the westerly winds that come up through the park.  The residents are concerned that a storm could uproot the tree and damage their rear garden wall/fence. 

· Due to the tree leaning the leaves and branches fall directly into their gardens.  The residents have expressed concern, that with young children regularly playing in the garden they at risk of injury from falling branches.
· There are also health risks regarding bird faeces which drops into the gardens from the birds perched in the trees. At dusk many birds flock to the tree leaving a considerable mess behind which the children are then exposed to when playing in the garden.

· The tree has become so large that it now dominates the rear gardens of 40 and 41 causing obstruction of natural light.

RESOLVED: That the Council agrees to remove the Ash tree and replant a native species of tree in an alternative location within Mowstead Play Area.  

(N/C)



	189/2016/17
	Audio Recording of Council Meetings
	The Council noted that in accordance with the Openness of Local Government Bodies Regulations 2014 it has a policy ‘Filming and Recording of Council and Committee Meetings’, which allows members of the public to film or audio record Parish Council meetings.  The Clerk had received a request for the Council to start recording its own meetings, including any public meetings.  She explained that some councils already record their meetings and upload the audio recordings to their websites.   The cost of audio recording equipment and software can vary. It was noted that it is not a statutory requirement for councils to audio record their meetings.  However, it was suggested that the benefits of audio recording meetings would enable a more accurate account of the Minutes and ensure that correct protocol is followed during meetings. 
RESOLVED:  That the Clerk to investigate the cost, benefit of audio recording Council meetings and to report back to a future meeting.

(N/C)



	190/2016/17
	Upgrade and Provision of new Play Equipment in the Village

	Members considered an update report by the Parish Clerk regarding improvements and upgrades to 3 play areas in the village including, Chaloners Road Play Park, the Recreation Ground and Mowstead Play Area.  It was noted that the Council had consulted with pupils at Caen Primary School regarding the proposed improvements to the Chaloners Road Play.  The Council’s recent ‘Community Needs Survey’ also identified that the greatest need for play equipment in the community was aged 11 to 16 (47.9%) closely followed by play provisions needed for 5 to 10 year olds (34.9%).
The Clerk explained that the Council had applied for the following funding but had not yet received confirmation as to whether it had been successful in securing any of the funds:

· Grant Scape - Coastal Recycling Fund, £25k

· Devon County Council Investing in Communities £12k

· North Devon Council Section 106 monies £16,177.46

RESOLVED: That the Council considers the proposed improvements to the 3 play areas following confirmation that it has been successful in securing the external funding applied for.
(N/C)


	191/2016/17
	Save our Hospital Services (SOHS)
	The Chairman reported that the Northern, Eastern and Western Devon Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG), had accepted the Parish Council’s invitation to attend a public meeting in Braunton Parish Hall on Tuesday 29 November 2016 at 7 p.m. The purpose of the meeting is to enable the CCG to engage with local people regarding the proposed cuts to acute hospital services in North Devon.  


	PART ll – Exclusion of Press and Public

RESOLVED that, in view of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, the following matters be taken in the absence of press and public (Public Admissions to Meetings Act 1960) as the items contain exempt information as defined by the Local Government Act 1972 Sch. 12a Pt (3).



	192/2016/17
	Stoney Bridge Depot
	Devon County Council have recently declared that the depot is subject to a tree preservation Order dating back to 1988. The Clerk will contact the North Devon Council Landscape and Countryside Officer to obtain advice regarding future tree works that may be required.
RESOLVED:  That the completion date for the purchase of the Stoney Bridge Depot would be 25 November 2016.

(N/C)



	193/2016/17
	Walled Garden at Butts Path, Braunton
	The Clerk notified Members that the owners of Walled Garden at Butts Path had approached the Council to request if it would be interested in purchasing the land.
RESOLVED: That the Clerk arranges a site meeting for Councillors to view the land in questions.

(N/C)




The meeting closed at 9:35 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
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